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Abstract
The popularity and potential of FinTech for generating business value has been highlighted in an evolving number of studies.
Nevertheless, there is still ambiguity on the success of such disruptive technologies. To address this gap, this paper draws on a
case study of an IT vendor in Japan. We interview key stakeholders involved in the case project to (i) explore the success factors
of FinTech applications adopted by non-financial organisations, (ii) illustrate the applicability of the multi-dimensional project
success framework in FinTech projects, and (iii) highlight the importance of the FinTech Project Management field that warrants
further investigation.We contribute to the IT ProjectManagement field, where we extend the theoretical backgroundwith aspects
of FinTech adoption and success. We also inform practice in terms of lessons for managers to improve the existing processes and
assist their organisations in business transformational initiatives using FinTech.
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1 Introduction

Over the last years, Financial Technology (FinTech) has re-
ceived considerable attention from both academics and prac-
titioners due to their potential in digitally transforming net-
works of supply chains in almost every business sector
(Chen et al. 2019; Fosso Wamba et al. 2018). Global funding
of FinTech projects has been rising rapidly from $38.1 billion
for all of 2017 to $57 billion in 2018 (KPMG 2018). FinTech
builds upon Information Technology (IT) to offer financial
products and services within the banking industry, with more
advanced risk management, trade processing, cash manage-
ment and data-analysis tools deployed by the financial insti-
tutions (Gomber et al. 2018; Zavolokina et al. 2017). Hence,
the FinTech sector has applied disruptive technologies (e.g.
Blockchain, Data Analytics, etc.) transforming existing busi-
ness models and developing new products (e.g. cashless

payments, robo-advisors etc.) in the financial services indus-
try. More importantly, FinTech offers trust, confidence, and
transparency for the systems and transactions in a field where
these aspects are most required (Gozman et al. 2018; Leong
2018; Papazafeiropoulou and Spanaki 2016).

The literature on FinTech has mainly focused on its busi-
ness value, with scholars scoping at the potential and benefits
accruing from its adoption (Belanche et al. 2019; Mori 2016;
Ryu 2018). For instance, Pollari (2016) has investigated the
benefits of Fintech from a strategic perspective, underlining its
importance for creating trust and suggesting that it can assist
in lowering entry barriers for new entrants, creating new
business models and new products, and streamlining
processes. Hung and Luo (2016) studied the strategic planning
of a Bank for investing in a Fintech company in Taiwan. In
contrast, Arner et al. (2017) have looked into the Fintech ben-
efits for the financial sector, including increased trust in the
financial services industry, reduced time-to-market for inno-
vative products, employment for financial professionals, and
creation of financial start-ups. Leong (2018) have investigated
the development and emergence of a Fintech firm from an
information management perspective, looking at digital capa-
bilities such as e-commerce and big data analysis. What is
evident from the literature (Arner et al. 2017; Fosso Wamba
et al. 2018; Pollari 2016) is that the key benefit of Fintech is on
providing business value especially in digitally transforming
businesses and eliminating transaction costs.
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The popularity and potential of FinTech for generating busi-
ness value has been highlighted (Belanche et al. 2019; Fosso
Wamba et al. 2018; Leong 2018); however, there is still ambi-
guity on how to understand the success of technology adoption
within the last century (Marikyan et al. 2020), and specifically
FinTech adoption (Fosso Wamba et al. 2018). Investigating
such a topic is essential as it will help organisations unlock
the value that Fintech can add to their efficiency and perfor-
mance and improve their current approaches of data-driven
sustainable development and capabilities (Mikalef et al.
2018, 2020). Furthermore, as incorporating Fintech and digital
technologies in organisations requires examining their adop-
tion from a broader perspective, understanding and assessing
the value of these technologies can be rather critical in various
terms. The importance is highlighted when (i) designing and
refining FinTech, ensuring that resources are in place for its
development/adoption and that it is linked to strategic objec-
tives and KPIs (Mikalef et al. 2019) and (ii) creating a Fintech
ecosystem (Pappas et al. 2018; Tsujimoto et al. 2018). The
FinTech ecosystem is comprised and supported by the
organisational actors, their generation of data, and their inter-
actions and communications that will lead to the creation of
value, as well as to business and societal change (I. Lee and
Shin 2018). Diemers et al. (2015) argue that FinTech creates an
ecosystem that includes five elements, that is, the FinTech
start-ups (providing the services), technology developers, gov-
ernment (legislation), financial customers, and the traditional
financial institution. Consequently, due to the complexity of
the stakeholders involved in this ecosystem, there is always a
question if an assessment of FinTech value and success goes
beyond the assessment of IT value, as new technologies can
result in further risks (Jones et al. 2019).

Therefore, this research focuses on what constitutes the
value of FinTech projects. It does so by assessing the success
of FinTech projects based on IT project success principles
(Matta and Ashkenas 2003; Shenhar et al. 2001). The research
question of this study, is hence, how can organisations assess
their Fintech initiatives and realise gains and business value
from their efforts? Explicitly, we draw on a case study of a
project by an IT vendor in Japan and interviews with Project
Management professionals from a wide range of FinTech seg-
ments. We contribute to the field of FinTech and IT project
management by (i) exploring multi-dimensional the success
factors (Shenhar et al. 2001) of FinTech applications adopted
by non-financial organisations, (ii) illustrating the applicabil-
ity of the multi-dimensional project success framework
(Shenhar et al. 2001) in FinTech projects and (iii) highlight
the FinTech Project Management field as an area for future
research studies. Our findings can provide important lessons
for managers to improve the existing processes and assist the
organisations in business transformational initiatives.

The paper is structured as follows. After a review of the
literature on FinTech retrospectives and the success and

failure factors within the IT Project Management space, the
methodology of the study is followed by the presentation and
discussion of the findings. In conclusion, the paper presents
the lessons learnt from the retrospectives and proposes the
topic area for research and improvement for the future.

2 Background

In this section, we briefly discuss the evolution of FinTech and
then we transition to IT project management and in particular
assessment of IT projects using the multi-dimensional project
success framework (Shenhar et al. 2001) to explore further the
retrospectives of success and failure. The background and
previous research in FinTech and IT project success assess-
ment assist in building the exploratory case study theoretically
and extending the theoretical approaches within the scope of
IT project management.

2.1 The Evolution of Financial Technology (FinTech)

“FinTech” is a compound term for Financial Technology,
which denotes the organisations or the representatives of the
organisations that combine financial services with innovative
technologies (Fosso Wamba et al. 2018). There are multiple
definitions for “FinTech” mostly as a technologically enabled
financial innovation, which leads to new business models,
applications, processes and products that could have a mate-
rial effect on financial markets, institutions and the provision
of financial services (Fosso Wamba et al. 2018; McNevin
2016; Schwabe 2016). Fintech in the study of Ryu (2018)
appears as an emerging financial service or sector combined
with financial and IT services or industries. Lee and Shin
(2018) present FinTech as an innovative ecosystem comprised
of various players, as it is also presented in the study of
Diemers et al. (2015). The key stakeholders of the FinTech
ecosystem could be fintech start-ups technology developers,
government, financial customers and traditional financial in-
stitutions (I. Lee and Shin 2018). According to the same study
(I. Lee and Shin 2018), the FinTech industry introduces var-
ious business models relevant to each product or service pro-
vided: payments, wealth management, crowdfunding, lend-
ing, capital market and insurance services. These organisa-
tions aim to attract clients through products and services that
are more automated, user-friendly, efficient and transparent
than those currently available through the traditional banking
institutions (I. Lee and Shin 2018; Zavolokina et al. 2017). In
addition to offering products and services within the banking
industry, FinTech branches out towards distribution of insur-
ance and other financial instruments as well as third-party
services (Kavuri and Milne 2019).

The link between financial and IT services is not always
self-evident (Ryu 2018), as the opportunities, risks and legal
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implications of Fintech are different from existing templates
for finance or conventional IT approaches. Arner et al. (2017)
mention the first differentiating factor that comes from the
policy-making agenda and the industrial context and is not
from the technology itself but from the actors applying the
technology (so the policy-making context for FinTech is
actor-driven in contrary to IT that is technology-driven).
Secondly, IT has a significant role in FinTech as the facilitator
of the FinTech product/services, enabling and providing them
with distinguishing features (Ryu 2018). However, IT is not
only a facilitator or an enabler for effectively delivering finan-
cial services but a true innovator or a disrupter for redesigning
the existing value chain while bypassing the conventional fi-
nancial operation patterns(Arner et al. 2017; Gomber et al.
2018; Ryu 2018). That is also the reason why this study will
explore the FinTech project success through an IT project
management lens to understand FinTech success where IT is
the critical factor in non-financial companies. The IT project
success framework (Shenhar et al. 2001) could provide a
multi-dimensional understanding required for this study in
terms of the actors, IT and overall project objectives for
FinTech project success in non-financial companies.

Since FinTech involves the introduction of IT to meet the
financial needs and demands of users, the question of whether
FinTech related issues are different from issues related to IT
comes to the foreground (Belanche et al., 2019; Leong, 2018).
For instance, issues related to FinTech adoption have been
studied in the IS literature including payment (Foster and
Heeks 2013), crowdfunding (e.g., Burtch et al. 2013), and
lending (e.g., Burtch et al. 2014). Recent work has looked into
the dynamics between banks and telecoms when it comes to
providing mobile payments (De Reuver et al. 2015), and the
importance of FinTech from a strategic perspective arguing
about its assistance in lowering barriers for new entrants, cre-
ating new business models and products, as well as
streamlining and improving processes and operations (Hung
and Luo 2016; Pollari 2016). Arner et al. (2017) argued that
FinTech could bring numerous benefits for the financial sec-
tor, including trust in the financial services, reduced time-to-
market for new products and services and the creation of start-
ups. In contrast, Leong (2018) looked at benefits from an
information management perspective (digital capabilities such
as e-commerce and big data analysis) during the development
of a FinTech company in China that offers microloans to
college students (Leong 2018).

Still, there is limited, if any, literature that discusses the
assessment of FinTech value (Chen et al. 2019; Fosso
Wamba et al. 2018). Such research is important as it assists
organisations that would like (i) to unlock the value of
FinTech, improving their current approaches of data-driven
sustainable development; (ii) to design, refine, and adopt these
technologies (Mikalef et al. 2018) ensuring that appropriate
resources are in place for their strategic development and that

FinTech is linked to their strategic objectives and KPIs
(Mikalef et al. 2019); and (iii) to create a FinTech ecosystem
(Pappas et al. 2018; Tsujimoto et al. 2018) that is comprised
and supported by the organisational stakeholders, their data,
and their interactions and communications. Such an ecosys-
tem is essential as it will enable organisations to create busi-
ness and societal value.

2.2 Project Success Framework

Literature has long acknowledged project value (success) as a
multi-dimensional construct (e.g. Engelbrecht et al. 2017;
Gingnell et al. 2014). In the IT literature, measuring systems
success is a dominant area of interest in multiple studies
(Dwivedi et al. 2014; Zhou et al. 2018), and the focus is mostly
on the “IT” technical aspects and not always on the IT project
management and its success (e.g. DeLone and McLean 1992;
2003; Petter et al., 2012; Seddon, 1997; Tan & Pan, 2002). For
instance, following the Project Management Institute guide-
lines, project success is conceptualised in terms of whether
the project adhered to budget, schedule, and specifications
(Gingnell et al. 2014; Standish Group 2015) or whether the
realisation of benefits takes place. Other literature perceives
project success as comprised of two parts, namely “project
management success” referring to the short-term view of pro-
ject success (the accomplishment of cost, time, and quality
objectives), and “project success” (budget, schedule, specifica-
tions, objectives, satisfaction stakeholder/user needs) (Gingnell
et al. 2014; Standish Group 2015).

Literature has discussed the application of the IT/IS Success
Models on IT projects to assist the emerging IT/IS require-
ments (Petter et al. 2012). These models have mostly synthe-
sised the latest various IT Success perspectives and measures,
measuring success based on the needs of the organisations and
stakeholders. These models were developed mostly around the
context of Enterprise Systems (Baskerville et al. 2000;
Davenport 1998, 2000; Davenport et al. 2004; S. M. Lee and
Lee 2012; Scott and Vessey 2000; Tan and Pan 2002) and
serve as success frameworks in the broader area of
Technology Management. Still, assessment of IT project suc-
cess can be challenging as costs, risks and benefits can be
underestimated (Bhattacharya et al. 2012; Bhattacharya and
Seddon 2011; Dalcher 2012, 2015; Engelbrecht et al. 2017;
Marchewka 2009). More attention needs to be devoted to how
organisations assess IT project success and revise their busi-
ness strategy around the new technology (Choudrie and
Dwivedi 2005; Dwivedi et al. 2013).

In our study, we assess FinTech project success following
the Multi-dimensional Project Success Framework (Shenhar
et al. 2001) that focuses on assessing IT project success. The
rationale behind the use of this framework is twofold: (a)
FinTech projects are part of an organisation’s strategic initia-
tive as they are executed with short- and long- term objectives
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in times of technological uncertainty, and (b) FinTech Project
Success is measured taking into consideration the various in-
terests and perspectives of the key stakeholders involved.
Therefore, the Multi-dimensional Project Success
Framework focuses on both the time-dependency of techno-
logical projects and the multiple interests of the stakeholders.
It discusses project success in terms of the following dimen-
sions (Shenhar et al. 2001):

Success Dimension 1 – Project Efficiency (Meeting
Constraints): Project efficiency is a short-term dimension
that expresses the efficiency in which the resource con-
straints were met and how the project was managed.
While the dimension could be assessed immediately, it
is difficult to judge long-term project success and the
organisational benefits. However, due to the shorter prod-
uct cycles and the increased competition, time-to-market
has become a vital component in gaining competitive
advantage. The dimension, thus, assists organisational
business performances through the enhancement of pro-
ject efficiency, and act as an enabler for early product
introduction leading towards product competitiveness.
Success Dimension 2 – Impact on the customer: This
dimension links the customer and addresses the criticality
of meeting the customer requirements. Meeting function-
al and technical specifications as well as the performance
measures comprises within this dimension. Meeting per-
formance affects the customers, who assess the product’s
feasibility towards their business needs. Therefore, the
framework considers meeting performance objectives to
be one of the central elements. From the development
team’s perspective, the dimension also includes the level
of customer satisfaction and the willingness of the cus-
tomer to work in collaboration for future generations of
the project or separate projects.
Success Dimension 3 – Business and Direct Success:
This dimension addresses the impact, both immediate
and direct, the project may have on the customer organi-
sation. It includes the measures of the new process
performing time, cycle time, yield, and quality, all of
which measures the impact on the performance of the
organisation.
Success Dimension 4 – Preparing for the Future: This
dimension directs the challenge of preparing the
organisational and technological infrastructure for future
use. It is a long-term dimension that addresses the ques-
tions regarding the organisational preparation needed to
exploit future opportunities such as other markets, ideas,
innovations and products.

All these dimensions are essential during different intervals
with respect to the completion of the project. The first dimen-
sion is relevant during the project execution phase, where the

attributes such as meeting resource constraints and measuring
deviations from plans could be measured. However, upon the
completion of the project, the relevance of this dimension
tends to diminish over time. Following that, the second di-
mension, that is, the impact on them and customer satisfaction
are essential. The impact of the third dimension, the business
and direct success, can only be experienced much later. The
relative importance of the fourth dimension can only be mea-
sured a few years following the completion of the project
when the long-term benefits could be realised.

2.3 The Japanese FinTech Context

Our case study lies within the Japanese context. Japan is
experiencing rapid growth within its FinTech industry
(Nakaso 2016). The investment towards the FinTech industry
in Japan rose to 65 million USD in 2015, which amounts to
nearly 20% growth from 2014 (Accenture 2016). Although the
industry is proliferating, the number of FinTech organisations
within Japan is limited (Suzuki and Ochiai 2017), out of which
a large percentage is currently delivering new financial prod-
ucts and services through the incorporation of up-and-coming
technologies such as AI, Blockchain and Cloud-Computing
(Suzuki and Ochiai 2017). At the same time, the rapid prolif-
eration of smartphones in the country since 2010 has led to the
emergence of FinTech firms offering application-based ser-
vices for Personal Financial Management such as Moneytree,
Money Forward and Zaim (Khare et al. 2019).

In the recent years, FinTech application providers have
begun to integrate their services with traditional financial in-
stitutions with the most prominent example being the collab-
oration between Money Forward and the SBI Sumishin Net
Bank alongside Tokai Tokyo Securities (Khare et al. 2019).
Behind the momentum, the government has recognised the
importance of FinTech towards the country’s economic
growth and has stated the need to set new research and devel-
opment themes to facilitate the creation of new business areas
(Nakaso 2016). Furthermore, with the relaxation of the regu-
latory framework and the availability of new fund-raising
methodologies for the start-ups, the domestic market is ex-
pected to experience growth in the years ahead (Khare et al.
2019). Given the rapid growth, popularity, and challenges
related to FinTech projects in Japan, there is a need to under-
stand better the success of such projects (Winkler et al. 2008)
and how adoption success could be achieved as an overall
objective, especially in the non-financial organisation, provid-
ing the impetus for researching within the Japanese context.

3 Methodology

The research follows the exploratory case study approach
(Yin 2009), as the focus is on realising the dynamics present
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within single settings (Eisenhardt 1989). The case of FinTech
Project Management cannot be separated from the
organisational context (Orlikowski and Baroudi 1991), there-
by allowing concepts to emerge from the data (Miles and
Huberman 1994)while answering questions as to how and
why are posed (Yin 2009). The interest of this research study
is to provide insights into the FinTech Project Management
areas of interest from ABC’s case study evidence (ABC is a
pseudonym). The specific case was selected based on shorter-
term forethought and intention parameters (Pettigrew 1990).
The network and familiarity of the researchers with the in-
volved organisations and the Japanese context in the chosen
project made the selection of the specific case an informed
choice (with a higher likelihood of being granted access)
based on resource and opportunity considerations (Pan and
Tan 2011, p. 165). The chosen project was a representative
example of FinTech initiative in Japan, but not a unique one
(Siggelkow 2007), providing ground so as the findings can be
generalisable (Pan and Tan 2011).

3.1 Research Design

A qualitative approach was followed where Project/
Programme Managers were interviewed. The research design
followed four stages: the first stage involved getting an in-
depth understanding of the products and services offered in
the FinTech industry, the outlook of the Japanese FinTech
market, commercially deployed IT Project Management
frameworks and the success factors of successful IT project
execution (review of previous studies of FinTech and IS
Project Success). In the second stage, the case study at ABC
Company was discussed through interviews with various
stakeholders of a failed project initiative, that is, DM (first
round of interviews –exploratory interviews). Through these

interviews, the study aimed to identify critical success factors
for the execution of FinTech projects and establish the areas of
concern for senior management. The third stage involved
benchmarking of the processes, tools, techniques, frameworks
and technologies utilised to execute IT projects in the
Japanese FinTech industry (second round of interviews –
confirmatory interviews). Information gathered through the
initial three stages was coded through using thematic analysis.

3.2 Case Background: The ABC Company

The data collection follows a failed project initiative DM of
“ABC” (a pseudonym) chosen to serve as the unit of analysis,
the base for the overall objective of the case study. ABC is a
software firm, located in Japan, which specialises in providing
a range of software development, system integration services
and IS/IT supporting services. ABC, founded in the early
90ies, has been a very successful IT service provider over
the last decades and continues to do so by providing high-
quality advance IS/IT solutions to the customers.

Recently, ABC, as an IT supplier undertook a project enti-
tled “DM” (Fig. 1) to develop a portion of a cashless payment
solution in collaboration with the IT services provider NTT
DATA. The collaboration between the ABC and the NTT
DATA seemed promising as in Japanese context; such collab-
orative pattern is often in order to deliver the faster and more
reliable project (but also to maintain “good relationships” and
“trust” within the sector). However, the project failed to de-
liver the objectives set by the customer (the customer was a
non-financial organisation acquiring to adopt cashless pay-
ments), thus, tarnishing the relationship between the two or-
ganisations. The aftermath of the situation prompted the se-
nior management of the ABC to adopt a new business model
where the organisation would transition from being an IT

Fig. 1 The DM Project
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vendor/supplier (B2B) to an off-the-shelf solutions provider
(B2C) thus initiating an internal business transformation with-
in the firm. A critical part of this transformational process was
to evaluate the current Project Management methodologies,
tools and techniques utilised by the team leading the project
and to make necessary improvisations to ensure that the fail-
ure of the project DM would not be repeated.

3.3 Data Collection and Analysis

Our sampling strategy was based on informed decisions of the
researchers and the type of the study (Suri 2011). Identifying
information-rich cases can be achieved through purposeful
sampling, as it provides access to key stakeholders of the
phenomenon under research (Suri and Clarke 2009). An in-
tensity sampling approach for data collection is employed to
avoid sample bias from the case study (Benbasat et al. 1987;
Siggelkow 2007). The study herein followed Patton’s princi-
ples (2002) about sample bias through a selection of cases that
are excellent or rich examples of the phenomenon of interest,
but not highly unusual cases. Cases that manifest sufficient
intensity to illuminate the nature of success or failure, but not
at the extreme (Patton 2002).

A hybrid combination sampling technique was applied,
consisting of expert views and maximum variation of these
views. Expert sampling is a form of purposeful sampling,
which is used to glean knowledge from individuals who have
a particular set of expertise (Patton 2002; Suri 2011). This
approach is mainly dependent on the judgment of the re-
searcher during the selection of the units that are to be studied
(Suri 2011). Unlike the techniques used under the probability
sampling, the objective of purposeful sampling is to develop a
sample with the intention of generalising from the respective
sample to the population of interest (A. S. Lee and Liebenau
2013). In return, the expertise being investigated could form
the basis of the research while highlighting new areas of in-
terest during the exploratory phase of the qualitative research
(Patton 2002; Suri 2011).

Following the tenets of purposeful sampling, eight partici-
pants were interviewed in two rounds (exploratory and con-
firmatory), all of whom have IT Project Management exper-
tise. The common denominator of the participants is the ex-
perience each of these individuals possessed in the execution
of IT projects within the FinTech space in Japan and world-
wide. The study included the individuals who have participat-
ed in the DM project and had managed such projects for over
three decades as well as ones who have recently embarked on
the journey of IT Project Management. The purpose here was
to identify perspectives the individuals have on each of the
dimensions of the Multidimensional Project Success
Framework and their criticality towards project success within
the Japanese FinTech market (Table 1).

The interviews were divided into two sections for each of
the rounds (exploratory/confirmatory) (Table 5 in the
Appendix). The first part intended to establish the experiences
each of the participants had within IT Project Management
environments (Exploratory, round 1). Additionally, the sec-
tion provided an insight to the amount, and the types of pro-
jects each of these individuals were managing; the project
management methodologies they have commonly employed;
how they perceived IT project success as an individual as well
as an organisation; and level of involvement they have had on
the IT projects managed. The second half of the questions
(confirmatory, round 2) intended to analyse the responses of
the interviewees and relate that to each of the four dimensions
presented in the Multidimensional Project Success
Framework. All the interviewees were asked to provide feed-
back on the criticality of each dimension to identify the effec-
tiveness of the framework. We note here that the questions
included in Table 5 (Appendix) structured the protocol for
each of the foci (Project Experience/Multi-dimensional frame-
work). This means that for each one of the questions, follow-
up questions were asked, including asking the interviewees for
examples to justify their answers.

The case followed the thematic analysis approach
(Boyatzis 1998; Braun and Clarke 2006) for identifying codes
and themes in the dataset. The coding stage of the study in-
cluded the steps of Braun and Clarke (2006)namely: a)
Familiarisation with the data, b) Generating initial codes, c)
Searching for themes, d) Reviewing themes, e) Defining and
naming themes, f) Producing the report. We used the dimen-
sions of Project Success Framework (Shenhar et al. 2001) as
themes (Table 2). These themes were continuously refined as
the researchers went back and forth to the data, building thus
the subthemes and the analysis (see Table 6 in Appendix).

4 Analysis and Discussion of the Findings

The study focused on the research question on a) how organi-
sations can assess their Fintech initiatives and b) how they can
realise gains and business value from their efforts. Therefore,
there are two stages for the interviews; the first is focusing on
the assessment of the FinTech initiatives (exploratory stage of
the assessment ways) and the second on the business value of
them (explaining further the value gained from such initiatives
and the assessment efforts through the confirmatory stage).

The following section presents the findings of the inter-
views through analysis and the associated quotes. The discus-
sions presented herein stem from the discussions of the first
and second round of the interviews with the participants/stake-
holders. The first stage was exploratory, and the second a
follow-up confirmatory stage, where the participants had the
chance to revise and enhance the discussionwithmore insight.
The interview rounds (first and second) were not distinguished
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for presentation purposes but also because it is the profile of
the participant that provides credibility to the quotes and ideas
expressed (purposeful sampling technique).

4.1 Exploratory Analysis (Round 1)

4.1.1 Project Efficiency

As per the responses gathered, the data could be divided into
two categories. First, the interviewees who were working on
the customer-side (Participant 5, Participant 6 and Participant
7) all agreed that the “operational constraints”, although they
act as a baseline for project completion, are not the most im-
portant factor when it comes to measuring the overall project
success.

"In general, the overall success of the project is deter-
mined whether there is a roll-out in the end. As quality is
the most important factor in financial systems, exceed-
ing the schedule/budget constraints can be acceptable.
If the schedule is un-movable, exceeding the budget is
the only way because quality cannot be compromised".
(Participant 7)

This was further verified through the response of Participant
6, who discussed additional factors:

"Budget and schedule is always a limitation, and natu-
rally, the project has to be delivered with the allocated

budget and time. However, in HSBC exceeding the bud-
get would not be considered as a failure (not drastic
budget deviations). If project/programme management
foresees such case as "a showstopper" we always have
the flexibility to avoid project failures by adopting other
methods like adjusting the scope of the project / adopt
phase approach for the product delivery".

On the contrary, Participant 8 added that

"This varies as per the contractual obligations the or-
ganisation has with the clients. More often than not, it is
encouraged to complete the project within the set oper-
ational constraints based on the time, cost and quality.
In exceptional situations, the client would agree to relax
some of the set constraints or compromise on one or
more of the said aspects but, internally, it is not encour-
aged to do so".

Participant’s 8 view was further echoed by the ABC corre-
spondents, all of whom emphasised the importance ofmeeting
the operational constraints set aside at the start of the project. It
could be understood through the data collected that the Project
Managers who managed FinTech Projects for Supplier orga-
nisations perceived project success as the ability to produce
project deliverables within the constraints set by the cus-
tomers to manage the profit margins for their respective
projects. Whereas their counterparts correlated the impact,
each project had on the business strategy to the overall project
success.

4.1.2 Impact on the Customer

There was a mutual agreement between the interviewees on
the importance of customer satisfaction to a Project Manager.

Participant 6 stated that the business streams fund most of
the technology implementation projects; hence, “customer
satisfaction would often come from the internal business

Table 2 Dimensions of Project success framework (Shenhar et al.
2001) as themes

Dimensions of project success Themes

Project Efficiency

Impact on the customer

Business and Direct Success

Preparing for Future

Table 1 The Respondent Sample
Characteristics Name Position Market Segment Years of Experience

in IT Project Management

Participant 1 Chief Executive Officer FinTech 20 Years

Participant 2 Senior Project Manager FinTech 11 Years

Participant 3 Project Manager FinTech 3 Years

Participant 4 Managing Consultant FinTech 9 Years

Participant 5 Chief Information Officer Banking 31 Years

Participant 6 Senior IT Production Support Manager Banking 16 Years

Participant 7 Senior IT Production Support Manager Securities 10+ Years

Participant 8 Senior Project Manager Insurance 11 Years
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departments (e.g. Retail Banking, Corporate Business etc.).
Customer satisfaction is one indicator in the project success”.

He further mentions that, in order to facilitate this, design
documentation such as functional and technical specifications
as well as business requirement documents are shared with the
business stakeholders and processed only upon the sign-off
from the business. He believes that this ensures “the business
has an early understanding of the product, which leads to the
confidence of the system as well as the satisfaction of the
functionalities”. This could further be verified by the response
of Participant 7, who added that “the customer is the Project
Sponsor, who usually is from the business department.
Customer Satisfaction is paramount as the Project Sponsor
is the one who provides the funding for the projects”.

It was discovered that the supplier-based Project Managers
felt more strongly about fulfilling the criteria set within this
dimension and strongly emphasised the importance of cus-
tomer satisfaction for future business opportunities.
Participant 1 felt that a “Project Manager located onsite at
a customer organisation effectively acts as an Account
Manager between the two organisations and, thus, played a
crucial role in the overall revenue generation”.

Participant 8 added further into this statement saying that
“the organisation I work for are currently on the PSL
(Preferred Suppliers List) of our customer organisations.
Usually, at the end of each year, there is a review of this list,
and poor performers are let off. Therefore, the satisfaction of
our clients indirectly equates to the financial health of our
organisation and any benefits we might receive as
employees”. Participant’s 7 view on that was quite indiffer-
ent on this subject as he mentioned that “in financial institu-
tions, the customers are the business departments. Therefore,
the success/failure of the individual project does not affect
future business opportunities”. He made a division on the
perspectives between the Project Managers from the customer
organisations to those of Supplier organisations.

4.1.3 Business and Direct Success

The study identified that, depending on the nature of the IT
projects, the measures to assess the business and direct success
would be different. These measures can be summarised as
follows:

& Efficiency Enhancement Projects: Tasks and are com-
pleted faster, and the measures would be based on the time
saved.

& Cost Saving Projects: Projects that are initiated to reduce
the cost of running the business. For example, the elec-
tronic archive of documents will eliminate paper and print-
er costs, and the measure would be the dollar amount
saved.

& Labour Saving Projects: The projects that are initiated to
automate the day-to-day processes in the business. For
example, Robotic Process Automation (RPA) can elimi-
nate manual work, and the measure would be the labour
cost saved.

& Profit-Driven Projects: New products and services are
developed through the project to create a new, enhanced
and existing stream of revenue generation for the firm. For
example, for a new financial product roll-out, and the
measure would be the profits generated.

& Feature Enhancement Projects: Usually, these projects
increment feature enrichment, and the benefits would be
intangible. The success measure would be based on the
number of fixes and enhancement made.

Participant 7 further added that “the benefits would be felt
immediately after the roll-out, but the full benefits will usually
take some time to be completely realised”, whereas, he admit-
ted that in some cases, it would be difficult to estimate when
the benefits would be fully realised.

In addition to the above categorisation, two sub-categories
were identified shedding more light into the process of the
measurement of the business and the direct impact:

& Run-the-Business Projects: Projects under this category
mainly involved in enhancing the existing IT systems and
the technology within the organisation. This includes
upgrading software versions and software functionality
and evergreening of technology. For such changes, the
common areas that would measure the business impact
would be the manual process elimination; the overall cost
savings; improvement of performances and the capacity of
the systems (in order to handle larger volumes of data).
Impact of such projects can be seen immediately or within
a shorter period.

& Change-the-Business Projects: These Projects make
changes to the way the business operates and serve the
customers. This often includes new technological imple-
mentation and new system implementation for internal as
well as external customers. The impact would be mea-
sured on the time the organisation takes to penetrate the
target market segments; offer new services to customers,
and reduce the cost for this procedure. In such projects, the
impact could be felt mid-to-long term, which could vary
from 6 months to 2 years.

On the contrary, Participant 1 stated that the “primary
attributes utilised internally to measure the success of the
project were the ability to deliver the chunks of works at a
time agreed prior to the initiation of the project and also the
ability to meet the functional and non-functional requirements
as agreed”. Participant 1 further reinstated that any addition-
al costs that occurred during the project life will need to be
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borne by the supplier (ABC) and, hence, the importance is
placed upon the operational constraints. Participant 2 and
Participant 3 did not comment on this matter as they felt that
they had little insight into the internal measures taken by the
customer organisations.

4.1.4 Preparing for the Future

From the responses gathered, this dimension emerged as
the one where the least amount of attention was paid.
Participant 2, Participant 3, and Participant 4, all
agreed that due to the nature of their responsibilities,
they are doubtful to be involved nor to have an insight
to the long-term business strategy of their respective
customers. Participant 6 felt that most of the projects
he manages are in place to improvise the current busi-
ness processes and the overall efficiency of the busi-
ness. He further stated that “some implementations are
a mixture, hence, could not clearly be defined as stra-
tegic (e.g. exploiting new markets) or enabling for fu-
ture (e.g. innovation)”. Participant 5, who is exercising
the responsibilities of Chief Information Officer, stated
that aligning the IT strategy alongside the organisational
strategy and harnessing new technical innovations
through the Research and Development Centre lies with-
in his current responsibilities. He furthered this state-
ment saying, “ it is a continuous process in which the
department seeks to improvise on how it could benefit
the business through the cutting-edge technology”.

4.2 Confirmatory Analysis (Round 2)

The case study findings are discussed through the di-
mensions of Project Success Framework (Shenhar et al.
2001) as themes to understand the factors behind DM’s
failure. Moreover, the findings are analysed to provide
lessons on how causalities such as the DM Project
could be avoided.

Table 6 (Appendix) summarises each of the subject
areas categorised as themes which were discussed dur-
ing the interviews and the emerging sub-themes that
arose upon the completion of the thematic analysis.
These sub-themes are further elaborated in the next sec-
tion to draw conclusions from the data collected. The
coding scheme is divided into two Perspectives, as these
were highlighted as important in the initial phase of the
interviews and discussions: (a) the customer’s perspec-
t i ve and (b ) the supp l i e r ’ s pe r spec t ive . The
categorisation of the sub-themes is divided in theory-
driven themes (from the Multi-dimensional Success
Framework), assisting the analysis.

4.2.1 Project Efficiency

Before making any conclusion on the success/failure of
a project, the multiple stakeholders should agree upon
the assessment criteria. In our study, the participants
believed that, while operational constraints form an es-
sential criterion in measuring the project success, it is
not sufficient to form the baseline from which the suc-
cess could be measured. A common attribute found
within this group of participants was that all of them
had spent most of their career managing projects that
are internal to their respective organisations. Project
success can mean the same thing for all the parties
involved is a common misconception within the
Project Management world (Savolainen et al. 2012).
The objective of the customer is to minimise the cost
of the project delivery, whereas the aim of the suppler
is to maximise the profit (Savolainen et al. 2015). Our
findings coincide with the literature of IT Project
Management stating the combination of criteria includ-
ing meeting time, functionality, cost and quality as most
common for the measurement of project success (Anda
et al. 2009). However, in 2010, de Bakker et al. (2010)
questioned these criteria arguing that using the afore-
mentioned operational constraints could easily lead to-
wards the misconception that an IT project has failed or
vice-versa (de Bakker et al. 2010). The rationale provid-
ed here is that the defined initially requirements are
bound to change as the project proceeds and, hence,
almost an impossible task to provide an adequate esti-
mation at the inception of the project (de Bakker et al.
2010). The operational estimates are often made prior to
understanding the problem domain, and they are often
flawed as they are made at the wrong time by the
wrong people, leading to the conclusion that there is
little to be concerned if a project does not meet the cost
or schedule targets (Yang et al. 2011).

4.2.2 Impact on the Customer

All interviewees highlighted the importance of the im-
pact on the customer and the overall customer satisfac-
tion to be critical in determining project success.
However, the rationale behind the importance of this
success factor differed quite significantly between the
Project Managers from the customer’s end to that of
the supplier’s. Table 3 displays the benefits each party
stands to gain by fulfilling the demands presented with-
in this dimension.

However, the differences in customer perspectives are
not studied in most of the literature on IT project suc-
cess. In their study, Ahonen and Savolainen (2010)
analysed a group of terminated IT project cases. In
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one of the cases, the supplier finished the project on
time. However, once the system was implemented, the
customer was not satisfied with the system yet paid the
invoice in full nevertheless (Ahonen and Savolainen
2010; Savolainen et al. 2015). This project from the
customer’s perspective was a failure, whereas, from the
supplier’s perspective, the situation was not as transpar-
ent. The supplier did manage to deliver the project on
time, within the budget, and as per the scope agreed
with the customer and received the payment in full,
yet the project failed to fulfil the business needs within
the customer organisation (Savolainen et al. 2015).

British Standard for Project Management BS6079
(British Standard 2000) defined Project Management as
the continuous planning; monitoring and control of a
project; and the motivation of all those who are in-
volved in it to achieve the objectives on time and to
the specified cost, quality and performance. As per the
Project Success Framework (Shenhar et al. 2001), three
of the four success criteria are based on the post-
implementation of the project and relies heavily on cus-
tomer satisfaction.

Customer satisfaction in Project Management can be
referred to as the degree to which the project meets or
exceeds the expectations of the customer (Pinto and
Mantel 1990). This includes the quality of the project
deliverables, overall stakeholder experience, and the
communication between internal and external stake-
holders throughout the project lifecycle (Pinto 2013;
Pinto and Slevin 1987). While these success criteria
are critical for the overall success of the project, it is
found to be compromised the most. As per Gartner’s
2018 IT Key Metrics Data report, 26% of the internal
project participants felt that they have not adequately
met the customer expectations, rating their perception
of customer satisfaction as “expectations not met” or
“somewhat disappointing” (Hall et al. 2017).

From the rationale mentioned above, one constant that is
perhaps more transparent than the rest is the effort taken by
these individuals to ensure the business relationships they
have with their respective stakeholders are protected, and the

trust that is bestowed upon them has adhered. Trust is the most
important element of any business transaction in Japan. It is
crucial to have a trustworthy and harmonic relationship be-
tween business partners (Pinto et al. 2009; Smyth et al. 2010).

One of the Key Performance Indicators within the
FinTech Project Management industry in Japan is the
number of post-implementation issues and problems ad-
dressed by the Production Support team. The measures
mentioned above are in place to minimise such in-
stances, but the handover documentation allows the
maintenance teams to support the customers if an issue
arises. However, The Impact on the customer is a di-
mension in which there is no uniformity in the time
required to measure its success. Though usually it
would be felt short-term, it varies based on the purpose
and the type of the project, which channels towards the
third dimension (“Business and Direct Success”).

4.2.3 Business and Direct Success

The time taken to experience business and direct suc-
cess caused by a project depends on the nature of the
project undertaken. From the responses received, five
categories were identified and are summarised in
Table 4. The data presented in Table 4 diminish the
ability to assess the success or the failure of a project
following the implementation or the closedown process
as there would not be sufficient time for the customer
organisation to realise if the project did deliver the ben-
efits as expected (Shenhar et al. 2001). Therefore, it is
important to understand the difference between “project
management success” and “project product success’.

Table 4 is developed based on theoretical and empir-
ical research conducted by multiple researchers. Table 4
distilled a broad range of IT success measures into an
integrated view of IS/IT success, as displayed above
(DeLone and McLean 2003). While these two aspects
are outside the scope of this project, it is safe to assume
that Table 4 presents a strong argument that the effi-
ciency of the Project Management processes would not
guarantee that the resulting product or services

Table 3 Dividends of the Second
Dimension Customer’s Perspective Supplier’s Perspective

1. To avoid organisational restructure. 1. To materialise future business opportunities.

2. To minimise any negative impact on external
customers.

2. To uphold customer Relationship Management
(CRM) best practices within the organisation.

3. To strengthen the intra-departmental ties and the
business’s confidence in its technological capabilities.

3. To remain a preferred supplier for the services
offered.

4. As an individual performance indicator. 4. As an internal individual performance indicator.
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developed would have the intended impact on the cus-
tomer organisation. Therefore, it could be considered as
a critical success factor to have a well laid out Benefit
Review plan following the conclusion of the project to
measure the overall success of the project and to in-
volve the supplier parties in such assessments.

4.2.4 Preparing for the Future - Customer-Supplier Dynamics

This dimension addresses the problems surrounding the
organisational and technological infrastructure for the fu-
ture (Shenhar et al. 2001), and it was the most challenging
to gather sufficient information for. The fact that supplier
parties were not being involved in defining the business
future of their customers is one of the key challenges faced
while assessing the dimension. This was further highlight-
ed during the analysis of the case study where it was re-
vealed that the supplier’s side Project Manager had very
little insight to the long-term benefits NTT DATA stood to
gain from the DM project. This begs the questions that if
and to what extent the supplier should be involved in re-
fining the business strategy of a customer given the chal-
lenge that the benefits of this dimension could only be
realised in the longer-term.

5 Implications

We contribute to the field of FinTech and IT project
management by (i) exploring multi-dimensional the suc-
cess factors (Shenhar et al. 2001) of FinTech applica-
tions adopted by non-financial organisations, (ii) illus-
trating the applicability of the multi-dimensional project
success framework (Shenhar et al. 2001) in FinTech
projects, and (iii) highlight the FinTech Project
Management field as a rich area for future investigation.
Our study discusses the different stakeholder perceptions
of project success and failure and illustrates two con-
trasting perspectives Customer: failure vs supplier: not
transparent) of success, instead of focusing only on the

customer satisfaction side (Pinto and Mantel, 1990). We
highlight the importance of the impact on the customer
and the overall customer satisfaction in determining pro-
ject success and underline the differences in customer
perspectives with regard to impact and satisfaction.
Furthermore, we offer a classification of projects and
measures to assess their business and direct success,
distinguishing between “project management success”
and “project product success” and subsequently relating
these to short/medium/long term impact. Therefore, we
contribute to IT project management by looking at how
organisations assimilate the project/system, support, ex-
ecute or even revise their business strategy around the
new technology in place (Choudrie and Dwivedi 2005;
Dwivedi et al. 2013).

We illustrate the applicability of the Project Success
Framework to assess the value (success) of FinTech
projects based on IT project management (Matta and
Ashkenas 2003; Shenhar et al. 2001). We argue that
organisations can use this framework to assess their
FinTech initiatives to check whether they have realised
or will realise gains and business value from their adop-
tion efforts (Mikalef et al. 2018). Nevertheless, this
needs to look beyond the sole use of operational indi-
cators as it could lead to incomplete and misleading
assessments (Fosso Wamba et al. 2018; McNevin
2016; Schwabe 2016; Zavolokina et al. 2017).
Therefore, the multiple stakeholders of such projects
need to cooperate, collaborate, and create a synergy of
necessary capabilities linked to strategic objectives and
KPIs (Mikalef et al. 2019). This synergy will lead to
project success, and the creation of a FinTech ecosys-
tem (Diemers et al. 2015; Pappas et al. 2018; Tsujimoto
et a l . 2018) compr ised and suppor ted by the
organisational actors, their generation of data, and their
interactions and communications. This ecosystem would
go beyond the mere use of IT, and therefore create
value, as well as business and societal change.

From a practitioner perspective, as many companies have
started already their FinTech journey, there is still lack of

Table 4 Business and Direct Benefits

Project Type Key Attribute Success Criteria Business and Direct Success

Efficiency Enhancement Improvisation of business process and task efficiency. Reduction of process/task time. Short-Term

Cost Saving Reduce the cost of running the business. Dollar amount saved. Short-Term

Labour Saving Automate business processes. Labour cost saved. Medium-Term

Profit-Driven Innovation of new products and services. Profits generated. Medium to Long-Term

Feature Enhancement Enrichment of features within existing systems. The number of fixes and
enhancements made.

Short-Term
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knowledge and skills with regard to, for instance, how rapidly
can financial systems change for FinTech and how efficient
this change can be, how participants in projects could better
cooperate so as to minimise risks and maximise benefits and
impact for the customer, how the project requirements can be
monitored and regulatory requirements can be enforced and
how success can be measured (Fosso Wamba et al. 2018).
This study offers then, by applying the Project Success
Framework (Shenhar et al. 2001)lessons and/or guidelines
per each of these dimensions to project and business managers
who would like to engage in FinTech projects or assess the
trajectory and current state of their FinTech projects.

6 Conclusion and Way Forward

This research was based on the paucity of the literature to
assess the meaning and success of FinTech technologies.
The multi-dimensional project success framework (Shenhar
et al. 2001) provided a lens to assess the success of FinTech
projects based on IT project management in the Japanese con-
text. We illustrated the applicability of this framework in
FinTech projects and discussed whether the assessment of
such projects’ success is different from IT projects.

One of the limitations of the paper is the relatively
small size that was used for the case study and inter-
views. Furthermore, our study is based on a single case

in a particular context and therefore, the results cannot
be generalised. However, the aim of the study is not
statistical generalizability (Guba and Lincoln 1994;
Lincoln and Guba 1990).On the contrary, we generalise
from empirical statements to theoretical statements (A.
S. Lee and Baskerville 2003), that is, what Yin (2009)
suggests as generalising from case study findings to
theory. We, therefore, inform theory as we provide an
alternative view of a phenomenon and our results need
to be judged depending on the plausibility of the rea-
soning used when analysing the findings and drawing
conclusions from our data.

Further research could elaborate on the findings in
multiple case studies, in a variety of FinTech Projects
within Japan and other countries worldwide to verify
and expand the findings of this study. Future research
could focus on the impact of cultural aspects within the
Project Management profession in the Japanese FinTech
industry, or the use of Japanese inspired methods for
agile development, such as Kanban (Cao et al. 2009;
Polk 2011) or alternative approaches of systems devel-
opment (Conboy 2009; Dennehy and Conboy 2017,
2018; Nunamaker et al. 1990). The various perceptions
of Success of FinTech projects should be further inves-
tigated in different levels (Project/Programme Managers)
due to the presence of the customer-supplier dynamics
and views on success, creating a conflict of interest

Appendix 1

Table 5 Interview protocol

Round Question Focus

1 What is the density of the IT Project Portfolio at your organisation? Project Experience

Do you use any project management framework in your organisation? Project Experience

How is “IT Project Success/Failure” perceived in your organisation? How would you define it? Project Experience

Have you experienced project failure during your tenure as a project manager? If so, what were
the primary factors, in your opinion, were contributing to those?

Project Experience

What stages of the said projects were you involved in (Initiation, Planning, Development,
Implementation, Closedown)?

Project Experience

2 Did the projects you manage/managed meet/met the schedule and budget constraints? Multi-dimensional Framework – Project ef-
ficiency

How important is Customer Satisfaction for you as a Project Manager? Multi-dimensional Framework – Impact on
the customerHas the success/failure of the said projects had any implications of the future business oppor-

tunities with the respective customers?

Upon the completion of the project, what business and direct impact does the project have on the
customer organisation?

Multi-dimensional Framework – Business
success/Preparing for future

Did the projects you have managed strategically assisted the customer organisation in preparing
for the future (Such as Exploiting new markets, ideas, innovations or products)?
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